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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Bill Bishop, Chair
The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:00 a.m., Thursday, April 3, 2008, in the City Council Chambers, by the Chair, Council Member Bill Bishop.

In attendance:  C/M Bill Bishop, Chair, C/M Jack Webb, Vice Chair, C/M Ray Holt (arrived at 10:40 a.m.), Commissioners Stephen Nichols, James Bailey, Penny Thompson, Susan Grandin, Edward Grey, John Lowe; Shirley Nulf, Legislative Services, James McCain, Office of General Counsel, Dr. Quinton White, Jacksonville University, Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator.  Absent: C/M Richard Clark, excused, Commissioners Lynette Self, Stephen Busey, Carol Pitman, excused, Senator James King, excused, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University.

The minutes for the March 6, 2008 Commission meeting were approved.

Ron Barton, Executive Director, Jacksonville Economic Development Commission made a presentation on Downtown Development.  Specifically, Mr. Barton made a PowerPoint presentation on the JEDC’s  Downtown Jacksonville Update.  The presentation was an update of the Downtown Action Plan that has been in existence since 2001, though without a playbook with which to execute it.  To implement the Downtown Master Plan that has been in existence since 2001, JEDC focused on four factors: retail, pedestrian experience and open space, residential and infrastructure.  A central theme prevalent in any downtown development issue is critical mass.   Downtown Jacksonville is too large to focus on all of the issues that you need to.  Ideally, then, begin by building a critical mass in key areas and growing out with the successes.  A key component of the master plan is articulating where we envision going, sharpening the road map.  This enables private sector investors to better understand what downtown’s future can be.  A stronger private sector partnership follows.  Improving walkability, making downtown a destination, making downtown a neighborhood and ensuring a framework for sustainable success are key objectives of any action plan.
Mr. Barton commented on some of the action steps that are needed to initiate and implement successful downtown development.  They included: increasing JSO and DVI Downtown Ambassador presence to improve the perception of safety; a streetscaping plan that encompasses landscaping, public art and well-lit and safe streets to encourage people to come downtown; converting one-way to two-way streets; enhancing the riverwalk; improving downtown connectivity by an enhanced trolley system and a bus rapid transit system; planning events and activity such as the Art Walks, farmers market, riverwalk events  that increase downtown vibrancy,
change perceptions and support merchants; making downtown more user-friendly and less intimidating through simplified navigation by improving existing signs and adding additional ones; promoting workforce housing that focuses on Brooklyn and LaVilla; innovative parking programs; implement a downtown marketing strategy; redevelop the Friendship Fountain area and creating more marine-themed activities that entail private and public marinas, enhanced water taxis, a public pier and marketplaces.
Commissioner Bailey wanted to know what is the amount of investment that we are looking at to enhance a public-private partnership.  Commissioner Nichols raised Southbank Riverwalk issues, noting that the pilings are rotting and noting that the riverwalk is not on City-owned property and that lease renewals are coming up.  He recommended a trolley stop at the Metro Park Marina; everything is too far away for visiting boaters that dock there.  Commissioner Grey wondered whether or not JEA’s former generating station on the Southbank was a part of future development plans.  
Mr. Barton concluded that we need champions to move the proposed downtown action plans to fruition.  He implored the Waterways Commission to be a champion for that component of the action plan that underscored increased marine activity.  He urged the Waterways Commission to provide JEDC with advice.  Commissioner Grandin commented on the impressive success of DVI’s Art Walk programs.  Commissioner Thompson asked about the Shipyards.  The developers are on track with their obligations for public improvement projects.  2010 is the target date for the completion of Phase I that includes a public pier component.

Ebenezer Gujjarlapudi, Director, Environmental and Compliance Department, gave a PowerPoint presentation and report on the recent meeting held in Sanford to address issues raised by the proposed permits to withdraw water from the St. Johns River for Seminole County’s Yankee Lake project.  Commissioner Grandin asked if it would be better if we went the desalination (ocean water) route rather than withdrawing water from the river.  The Riverkeeper, Neil Armingeon, reported that at the Sanford meeting, the utilities spent nearly five hours focusing on the costs of the water projects and a mere twelve minutes on the impact of the river water withdrawals on the health of the river.  The Chair, C/M Bishop inquired on the status of the suit filed to thwart the water withdrawal permitting.  Jason Teal, Office of General Counsel, replied that a hearing has been scheduled for August and that we were heading for a trial in October.
Jim McCain, Office of General Counsel, summarized Florida House Bill 635 and Senate Bill 758 regarding changes in the Florida Statutes related to the Florida Inland Navigation District.  Commissioner Lowe recommended that the Waterways Commission appraise the Duval Delegation of the membership factor with respect to what counties are eligible to apply for and receive FIND funds/grants.  Member counties abut the Intracoastal Waterway.  Non-members of FIND will be able to apply for and receive FIND grants and funds.  Commissioner Lowe felt that it ought to be clear what constituted FIND membership.  Can counties with no discernable waterway be members of FIND?
In his monthly St. Johns River Status Report (Water Quality and Manatee), Dr. Quinton White, Jacksonville University, reported that when Dr. Gerard Pinto made his aerial flight on February 29, 2008, 36 manatees had been sighted in the Intracoastal Waterway.  Efforts are underway to get Channel 11 and the Times-Union to resume their public awareness notices and reporting on manatee activity.  A Clay County marina is being monitored as there are issues at Crescent Beach.  Work is being done with UNF on the river report, a synthesis on the status of the river for the public.  Dr. White is working with Stetson University on a symposium focusing on river issues planned for next year
Jody McDaniel, Planning/Grants Coordinator, Planning Department, provided the monthly FIND update.  2006 grants will be completed today.  2007 grants to be completed by April 10th.  For 2008, purchase orders have been issued for all projects.  For 2009 grants, grant hearings are set to begin in June.

On Pending Legislation, the Commission voted 7-0 to recommend approval on Ordinance 2008-204, ORD Approp $100,000 from Environmental Protection Fund for a Hydrology Study Report on Forecasted Effects of Withdrawal of Millions of Gallons of Water from St. Johns River.  Dr. White and the Chair (and bill’s sponsor) C/M Bishop discussed the bill.  C/M Webb asked what the cost of the study would be.  Dr. White replied that $50,000 was needed to evaluate the assumptions of the model.  Commissioner Grey asked how the study would be managed.  Commissioner Bailey asked if an increase in the amount allocated for the study would jeopardize the bill.  C/M Bishop indicated that $100,000 was sufficient.  Commissioner Grandin suggested that a there should be a regional approach, that others should share the costs of the study since the impact of the proposed withdrawals would impact the entire region.

  The Commission voted 8-0 to recommend approval of ORD 2008-224, ORD Auth a Redev Agreement, Allocation of Dev Rights Agreement & Grant of Easement among City, JEDC, South Shore Marina Group and South Shore Group Partners re: a 128-Slip Marina on St. Johns River at 841 Prudential Drive.  Eric Lindstrom, JEDC, fielded questions on the legislation.  ORD 2008-28, Ord Amend Chapt 366 (Groundwater Resource Mgmt), was deferred.
In New Business, representatives of the Planning & Development Department summarized land use applications in Land Use Map Amendment 2007C-018 (Ordinance 2008-265), 2959 Scott Mill Lane and 2988 Plummer Cove and Land Use Map Amendment 2007C-034 (Ordinance 2008-271), Heckscher Drive.  Dr. White recommended that the Planning & Development Department review its definition of the criteria Boat Facility Siting Zone, because he felt that Scott Mill Lane was clearly not in an environment that met the P & D designation.
In Public Comments, Mr. John Nooney offered observations on the JEDC downtown development projects, the proposed Shipyards public pier and Ordinance 2008-224 (the South Shore Marina Group’s proposed 128-slip Marina on St. Johns River at 841 Prudential Drive).

Mr. Ralph Hodges, representing the Sierra Club, thanked the Commission on its position on the proposed permit to withdraw water from the St. Johns River.
The meeting was adjourned at 11:35 a.m.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division
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